01 August 2011

Human rights and economic crisis: the response of the United Nations system

"Business as usual" leaves hopes of change frustrated

Contents

The United Nations	2
The Human Rights Council	3
The International Labour Organisation	7
The World Bank	10
The International Monetary Fund	13
Special Rapporteurs	16
UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR)	18
ECOSOC	18
ECOSOC Regional Commissions	20
The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD)	24
UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA)	25
Conclusion	28

It has been widely argued that the continuing difficulties besetting the global economy represent conclusive evidence of the failings of the unfettered free market model, and that the time has come for a paradigm shift in the international community's approach to economic management. While all but the most ardent laissez-faire advocates agree on the need for enhanced, more coordinated financial regulation, those who hope human rights and social justice might form the foundation stones of a new economic order are likely to be disappointed. A review of measures taken by the United Nations (UN) institutions in the face of the crisis suggests that, while concerns over human rights appear with some frequency, they do not represent the guiding principles, nor even a high priority, in the overall effort to address the ongoing global quagmire.

This article is not intended as an exhaustive exploration of what the organs of international governance have done in order to tackle the global recession. Rather it sets out to provide a broad outline of the principal initiatives and positions adopted by several of the most important UN organisations involved with regard to the human rights impacts of the crisis. The picture that emerges is one in which concerns over the human rights are voiced with some regularity but, perhaps unsurprisingly, efforts to address the crisis stop short of making international human rights law fundamental to the recovery effort. We cannot allow another global financial crisis to catch us unaware and unprepared. Our hope is that this background article will provide some lessons of how to integrate human rights norms and principles in preparation for when, not if, the next crisis is upon us.

The United Nations

Recognizing the multi-dimensional nature of the global economic crisis and the urgent need for internationally coordinated and systemic action, the UN's institution-wide response is embodied in the nine Joint Crisis Initiatives (JCIs), which were endorsed by the Chief Executives Board for Coordination at the end of the Spring 2009 session. This framework envisages nine UN-wide initiatives, some of which have been established specifically to address the crisis, while others represent further development of already existing programmes:

- 1. Additional financing for the most vulnerable led by UNDP and WB
- 2. Food Security led by FAO, IFAD, WFP
- 3. Tradel led by UNCTAD, WTO
- 4. Green Economy Initiative led by UNEP
- 5. A Global Jobs Pactll led by ILO
- 6. A Social Protection Floor led by ILO, WHO
- 7. Humanitarian, Security and Social Stability led by WFP
- 8. Technology and Innovation led by ITU, UNIFO, WIPO
- 9. Monitoring and Analysis led by UN-DSG, DESA, IMF

The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights is collaborating in the Social Protection Floor, which aims to ensure universal access to essential services and transfers,² and

~

¹ See: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/protection/spfag/download/background/unceb2009-gfc-un.pdf

² For an outline of the SPF initiative, see: http://www.socialsecurityextension.org/gimi/gess/RessShowRessource.do?ressourceId=14583

the Humanitarian, Security and Social Stability initiative, which is intended to prevent instability by protecting the most vulnerable. Along with the Global Jobs Pact, which is being spearheaded by the ILO, these are the only JCI areas where the language of human rights is present in any meaningful way. Even in these, however, what attention is given to a human rights perspective focuses on residual affirmations of the importance of human rights - and the necessity of preventing the global financial crisis from interfering in the progress thereof - rather than clear declarations of the corresponding obligations of states under the relevant treaties. Indeed references to human rights are ubiquitous throughout the literature published by the UN bodies since 2008, but these statements are generally recognitions of the challenging global context rather than guiding principles for the design and implementation of crisis response policies.

The Human Rights Council

In February 2009 the Human Rights Council (HRC), in its 10th Special Session entitled "The Impact of the Global Economic and Financial Crises on the Universal Realisation and Enjoyment of Human Rights", adopted resolution s-10/1, reaffirming its commitment to the MDGs and calling on states to redouble their efforts to prevent the human rights fallout of the crisis.³ A follow-up resolution, at the subsequent session in September 2009, reiterated its commitments to addressing the human rights effects of the crisis and called for a broad dialogue with UN member states on the matter. A background report submitted by the High Commissioner for Human Rights to the General Assembly in July 2009 meanwhile explored the financial crisis' impacts on poverty reduction efforts and set out best practices for member states in implementing human rights-based social security programmes.⁴

Other resolutions adopted and decisions taken by the HRC since 2008 have likewise made frequent reference to the potential impacts of the crisis, and the need to ameliorate them. At the opening of the 13th session, in March 2010, the HRC convened a high-level panel discussion to explore the impact of economic crisis on the provision of human rights, with the aim of contributing to the General Assembly's Working Group on the issue (discussed below). The report submitted underlined that human rights considerations should be a "moral compass for testing the validity and effectiveness of...crisis response measures" and that "a

³ UNHRC, "The impact of the global economic and financial crises on the universal realization and effective enjoyment of human rights". 23 February 2009. See: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/specialsession/S-10-1-Final-E.doc

⁴ United Nations General Assembly, Implementation of Human Rights Council Resolution 10/29 of 27 March 2009 entitled "the Social Forum", 24 July 2009. See: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/poverty/docs/sforum/A-HRC-SF-2009-3-E.pdf

comprehensive approach incorporating a clear human rights dimension" was necessary.⁵ The HRC's 14th session addressed the issue of foreign debt and reaffirmed "that the current global financial and economic crises should not result in a decrease in debt relief, nor should they be used as an excuse to stop debt relief measures" (this position was also stated at the 11th session of the HRC in June 2009).

At its 15th session, in September 2010, the HRC adopted resolution 15.4 which expressed concern that the "global financial crisis could create a lost generation of children whose chances in life will have been irreparably damaged by a failure to protect their right to education".⁷ Resolution 15.22 meanwhile reaffirmed the "right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health".⁸

The General Assembly

The General Assembly's first meaningful attempt to address the financial crisis came during the 63rd session, with a special debate in October 2008 that was intended as a first step towards finding coordinated, comprehensive solutions to the situation. This meeting followed hot on the heels of the High Level Meeting on the Millennium Development Goals⁹ which declared that the MDGs should "embody the basic human rights – the rights of each person on the planet to health, education, shelter and security". ¹⁰ Since then, numerous GA resolutions have expressed recognition of the threat posed by the financial and economic crises to human rights, particularly ESC rights, though initiatives to address the crisis have universally stopped short of embracing human rights as a fundamental guiding principle.

The Interactive Panel of the United Nations General Assembly on the Global Financial Crisis, staged on 30 October 2008, voiced its concern for "small farmers and urban workers, women and men and their families who through no fault of their own now face food shortages,

⁵ UN HRC, "Summary of the Human Rights Council panel discussion on the impact of the global economic and financial crises on the realization and effective enjoyment of all human rights", May 2010. See: http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/events/2010GAWGFC/SummaryHRC.pdf

⁶ UN HRC, Resolution 11/5. "The effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights", See: http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/HRC/resolutions/A HRC RES 11 5.pdf

⁷ UN HRC, Therighttoeducation: follow-up to Human Rights Council resolution 8/4, 27 September 2010. See: http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_e.aspx?si=A/HRC/15/L.19

⁸ UN HRC, "The Right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health", 6 October 2010, See: http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_e.aspx?si=A/HRC/RES/15/22

⁹ High Level Meeting on the Millennium Development Goals . See: http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2008highlevel/

¹⁰ UNGA, "Recommendations of the Commission of Experts of the President of the General Assembly on Reforms of the International Monetary and Financial System", 29 April 2009. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/63/838&Lang=E

reduced social services and unemployment", with some panelists calling for a new multilateral reserve fund.¹¹

Resolution 63.239, concerning the Follow-up International Conference on Financing for Development to Review the Implementation of the Monterrey Consensus, expressed particular concern over the "systemic impact of the financial crisis" and the corresponding danger to human rights, 12 while resolution 63.222, concerning "the Role of the United Nations in promoting development in the context of globalisation and interdependence", likewise affirms the importance of rights issues. 13

Other recent resolutions and statements asserting the importance of the human rights implications of the crisis have included:

- 63.128: "The rule of law at the national and international levels". 14
- 63. 175: "Human rights and extreme poverty". 15
- 63.176: "Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of all human rights". 16
- 63.189: "Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order". 17
- 64.135: "Implementation of the outcome of the World Summit for Social Development and of the twenty-fourth special session of the General Assembly". 18
- 64.215: "Legal empowerment of the poor and eradication of poverty". 19
- 64.299: "Draft outcome document of the High-level Plenary Meeting of the General Assembly on the Millennium Development Goals". 20

The 63rd General Assembly then hosted the June 2009 Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and its Impact on Development.²¹ The outcome document published afterwards affirmed that "continued pursuit of profit and economic growth must be leavened by our collective responsibilities in … the realisation of human rights". UNCTAD prepared a report for the Conference which explored the failures of the international financial system,

¹¹ UNGA, The Interactive Panel of the United Nations General Assembly fon the Global Financial Crisis, See: http://www.un.org/ga/president/63/interactive/gfc.shtml

¹² UNGA Resolution 63.239, Doha Declaration on Financing for Development: outcome document of the Follow-up International Conference on Financing for Development to Review the Implementation of the Monterrey Consensus, 19 March 2009. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/63/239

¹³ UNGA Resolution 63.222, Role of the United Nations in promoting development in

the context of globalization and interdependence, 10 March 2009. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/63/222

¹⁴ UNGA Resolution 63.128, "The rule of law at the national and international levels", 15 January 2009. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/63/128

¹⁵ UNGA Resolution 63.175, "Human rights and extreme poverty", 20 March 2009. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/63/175

¹⁶ UNGA, Resolution 63.176, Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of all

human rights, 20 March 2009. See: http://www.unhchr.ch/huridocda/huridoca.nsf/(Symbol)/A.RES.54.165.En?Opendocument

¹⁷ UNGA, Resolution 63.189, "Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order", 18 March 2009. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/63/189

¹⁸ UNGA Resolution 64.135, Implementation of the outcome of the World Summit for Social Development and of the twenty-fourth special session of the General Assembly, 11 February 2010. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/64/135

¹⁹ UNGA Resolution 64.215, Legal empowerment of the poor and eradication of poverty, 23 March 2010. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/64/215

²⁰ UNGA Resolution, 64.299, Draft outcome document of the High-level Plenary Meeting of the General Assembly on the Millennium Development Goals, 8 October 2010. See: http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/64/299

United Nations Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and its Impact on Development, Outcome Statement, 18 May 2009. See: http://www.un.org/ga/president/63/interactive/financialcrisis/outcomedoc.pdf

arguing against continued market fundamentalism.²² Recommendations regarding reform of the international monetary and financial system were delivered to the Secretary General by a Commission of Experts chaired by nobel laureate Joseph Stiglitz in advance of the Conferences.²³

The subsequent resolution adopted by the General Assembly avoided direct reference to the rights implications of either the crisis itself or measures to affect recovery. ²⁴ The June 2009 Conference gave rise to an open-ended Working Group which, in a progress report published on 3 August 2010 calls for efforts to address debt sustainability, and for reform of the international economic system to facilitate greater participation by developing countries in the Bretton Woods institutions. ²⁶

In July 2011 the Secretary General presented a report on the interplay between the international financial system and development, calling for an improved global financial safety net and improved regulation, along with compliance on existing aid commitments.²⁷ Previously, his March 2010 report "Keeping the Promise"²⁸ argued that a global action agenda to accelerate progress towards the Millennium Development Goals should be adopted at the MDG summit in September of that year. The outcome document later agreed at the summit acknowledged that "the crises have brought setbacks in progress, enhanced social tensions and increased vulnerability", but did not call for a rights-based framework to underpin response policies.²⁹

This position – affirmations of concern over human rights but reluctance to make them a principal objective and framework of responses to the crisis – was echoed again in August 2010 in the Secretary General's report on the implementation of the Second United Nations Decade for the Eradication of Poverty (2008-2017). Two months earlier in July, his "Comprehensive"

²² UNCTAD, "The Global Economic Crisis: Systemic Failures and Multilateral remedies", 2009. See: http://www.unctad.org/en/docs/gds20091 en.pdf

²³ UNGA, "Recommendations of the Commission of Experts of the President of the General Assembly on Reforms of the International Monetary and Financial System", 29 April 2009. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/63/838&Lang=E

²⁴ UNGA Resolution, 63.303. Outcome of the Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and Its Impact on Development, 13 July 2009. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/63/303&Lang=E

For full details of the Working Group"s undertakings and related documents, see:

http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/events/2010GAWGFC/index.htm

²⁶ UNGA, Progress report of the Ad Hoc Open-ended Working Group of the General Assembly to follow up on the issues contained in the Outcome of the Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and Its Impact on Development, 3 August 2010. The only reference to rights comes in an observation that some member states were concerned about rights at work. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/64/884&Lang=E

²⁷ UN Secretary General, "The International financial system and development", The United Nations, New York, July 2011. See: http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/documents/66GA_SGR_IFS_AUV.pdf

²⁸ United Nations General Assembly, "Keeping the promise: a forward-looking review to promote an agreed action agenda to achieve the Millennium Development Goals by 2015", 12 February 2010. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/64/665

United Nations, "Keeping the Promise: united to achieve the Millennium Development Goals". See: http://www.un.org/en/mdg/summit2010/pdf/ZeroDraftOutcomeDocument 31May2010rev2.pdf

³⁰ UNGA, Report of the Secretary General: Implementation of the Second United Nations Decade for the Eradication of Poverty (2008-2017), 6 August 2010. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N10/477/49/PDF/N1047749.pdf?OpenElement

Study on the Impact of the Converging World Crises on Social Development" gave a detailed analysis of the poverty, food, health, employment and education impacts of the crisis.³¹

The International Labour Organisation

The International Labour Organisation has been at the forefront of efforts to tackle the human costs of the crisis. Though the organisation has been more forthright than most in its criticisms of the economic model that produced the situation, its response to the crisis has been more welfarist than explicitly rights-based in tenor.

The ILO"s strategy centres on the aforementioned Global Jobs Pact³² and the Social Protection Floor. Squarely focused on accelerating recovery in employment, along with enhanced commitment to social protection, the Jobs Pact was adopted in June 2009 at the International Labour Conference and was intended as a framework to guide post-crisis planning policies and ensure that employment and social welfare were at the centre of stimulus packages. While the resulting document repeatedly affirms the importance of social protection measures, "fair globalisation", gender equality and rights at work, it does not employ the framework of economic rights in its consideration of those vulnerable people hit hardest by the crisis.

In partnership with the World Health Organisation, the ILO has also taken the helm of the Social Protection Floor, ³³ which promotes access to essential services and transfers for vulnerable people. While the SPF does not shy away from references to the human right to social security, it relies heavily on instrumentalist arguments, emphasising that the initiative "will act as an automatic counter-cyclical stabiliser for the economy by alleviating the fall in aggregate demand". ³⁴ The initiative's activities focus on global advocacy, promoting South-South dialogue, and providing training and technical support to national social protection efforts. To this end it has staged a series of meetings and events over the last two years:

- Global South-South Development Expo, Geneva, November 2010.³⁵
- Global Poverty Reduction and Development Forum, Beijing, October 2010.³⁶
- ASEM Workshop on Social Protection Floor and the Informal Economy, Nice, September 2010.³⁷

³¹ UNGA, "Report of the Secretary General: Comprehensive study on the impact of the converging world crises on social development", 26 July 2010. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N10/464/83/PDF/N1046483.pdf?OpenElement

³² International Labour Organisation, The Global Jobs Pact, See: http://www.ilo.org/jobspact/about/lang-en/index.htm

 ³³ ILO, The Social Protection Floor, See: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/protection/spfag/download/background/spfibrochure-en.pdf
 34 ILO, The Social Protection Floor, See: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/protection/spfag/download/background/spfibrochure-en.pdf

³⁵ See: http://www.southsouthexpo.org/socialprotection.asp

³⁶ See: http://www.iprcc.org.cn/front/article/article-list.action?catalogId=398&specialId=395

³⁷ See: http://www.aseminfoboard.org/Calendar/Activities/?id=338

- Sharing Innovative Experiences on the Social Protection Floor, Turin, July 2010.³⁸
- The Social Protection Floor Initiative (side event, 2010 ILO Conference), Geneva, June 2010 ³⁹
- Tripartite meeting of experts on strategies for the extension of social security coverage, Geneva, September 2009. 40

The ILO has also consistently lobbied the G20 to strengthen commitment to employment-intensive recovery, ⁴¹ while its 2008 "Declaration on Social Justice for a Fair Globalisation", ⁴² the organisation's third major statement of principles, was described as a "new deal for the 21st century".

While a full listing of all ILO initiatives and meetings that have addressed the financial and economic crisis is beyond the scope of this article, a list of some of the main events taking the crisis as their principal concern is provided below:

- Regulating for Decent Work: Regulating for a Fair recovery, 6-8 July 2011, Geneva. 43
- Panel: Lessons from the recent crisis for building sustainable and shared societies: implications for the ILO, Geneva, June 2011.⁴⁴
- Workshop on Wages, the Crisis and Economic Recovery, Geneva, May 2011. 45
- European Labour Forum on the Role of Labour Administration and Inspection Systems in Overcoming Economic Crises, February 2011, Turin.
- ILO Decent Work Forum, Post-Crisis Macroeconomics and the Global Development Agenda: Back to Buisness as Usual?, Geneva, 15 December 2010.⁴⁷
- Trade and Employment Post-Crisis Conference, Joint ILO-World Bank event, 25 October 2010, Washington. 48
- ECOSOC Ministerial Breakfast on Global Jobs Pact: Crisis Recovery through Women"s Economic Empowerment, Organised by ILO and UNDP, 29 June 2010, United Nations, New York.⁴⁹
- Globalisation and Employment: Global Shocks, Structural Change and Policy

³⁸ See: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/protection/spfag/download/spfmeetings/ssmeeting-agenda.pdf

³⁹ See: http://www.socialsecurityextension.org/gimi/gess/ShowNews.do?nid=7087

⁴⁰ See: http://www.socialsecurityextension.org/gimi/gess/RessShowRessource.do?ressourceId=13065

⁴¹ ILO, Reports to the G20. See: http://www.ilo.org/pls/apex/f?p=109:14:0

⁴² ILO, Declaration on a Social Justice for a Fair Globalisation, Geneva 2008, See: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@dgreports/@cabinet/documents/publication/wcms_099766.pdf

⁴³ Regulating for Decent Work: Regulating for a Fair recovery, 6-8 July 2011, Geneva. See: http://www.ilo.org/travail/whatwedo/eventsandmeetings/lang-en/WCMS_146259/index.htm

⁴⁴ Panel: Lessons from the recent crisis for building sustainable and shared societies: implications for the ILO, Geneva, June 2011. See: http://www.ilo.org/ilc/ILCSessions/100thSession/events/lessons-from-the-recent-crisis/lang-en/index.htm

⁴⁵ Workshop on Wages, the Crisis and Economic Recovery, Geneva, May 2011. See: http://www.ilo.org/actrav/what/events/lang-en/WCMS 154266/index.htm

⁴⁶ European Labour Forum on the Role of Labour Administration and Inspection Systems in Overcoming Economic Crises, February 2011, Turin, Italy. See: http://www.ilo.org/labadmin/what/events/lang-en/WCMS_152449/index.htm

⁴⁷ Post-Crisis Macroeconomics and the Global Development Agenda: Back to Buisness as Usual?, ILO headquarters, Geneva, 15 December 2010. See: http://www.ilo.org/integration/events/forums/lang-en/WCMS_151197/index.htm

⁴⁸ See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22740812~pagePK:64257043~piPK:437376~theSitePK:4607,00.html?cid=3001_6

⁴⁹ See: http://www.ilo.org/gender/Events/WCMS_142870/lang-en/index.htm?ssSourceSiteId=global

- Response, Joint ILO-GTFA conference, 21 June 2010, Geneva.⁵⁰
- "Real economy" leaders discuss policy responses to global economic and jobs crisis, 14 June 2010, Geneva.⁵¹
- Tripartite Experiences in Time of Global Crisis: Panel discussion with Barbados, Belgium and Singapore, 11 June 2010, Geneva.⁵²
- Upskilling Out of the Downturn: Global Dialogue Forum on Strategies for Sectoral Training and Employment Security, March 2010, Geneva.⁵³
- Overcoming the Jobs Crisis: What do we Know about Experiences that Work?, 22 March 2010, Geneva.54
- First African Decent Work Symposium on Recovering from the Crisis: the Implementation of the Global Jobs Pact in Africa, 1 - 2 December 2009, Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso.55
- Routes out of the Crisis: Strategies for Local Employment Recovery and Skills Development in Asia, 1 - 3 December 2009, Malang (Java), Republic of Indonesia.⁵⁶
- ILO Summit on the Global Jobs Crisis, 15 17 June 2009, Geneva.⁵⁷
- ILO Tripartite Caribbean Conference: Promoting Human Prosperity beyond the Global Financial Crisis: Seeking Sustainable Solutions through Social Dialogue, 1 - 2 April 2009, Kingston, Jamaica.⁵⁸
- Global Dialogue Forum: The Impact of the Financial Crisis on Finance Sector Workers, 24 - 25 February 2009, ILO Geneva.⁵⁹
- High-Level Regional Forum: Responding to the Economic Crisis Coherent Policies for Growth, Employment and Decent Work in Asia and the Pacific, 18 - 20 February 2009, Manila, Philippines. 60

Other ILO initiatives working to confront the social impacts of the crisis include the "Global Extension of Social Security" knowledge-sharing platform, 61 and the ILO Job Crisis Observatory, 62 which provides detailed monitoring of the impacts of the employment crisis in different regions and with regard to the various facets of the ongoing crisis, such as child labour, migration and gender. Furthermore, on June 2010 John Ruggie, UN Special Representative for Human Rights and Transnational Corporations, presented his "Protect, Respect and Remedy" framework at the ILO headquarters in Geneva. 63 The organisation has also published a vast number of books, reports, working papers and other documents

62 ILO Jobs Crisis Observatory. See: http://www.ilo.org/pls/apex/f?p=109:1:0

⁵⁰ See: http://www.ilo.org/employment/Whatwedo/Eventsandmeetings/WCMS 127679/lang-en/index.htm?ssSourceSiteId=global

⁵¹ See: http://www.ilo.org/global/meetings-and-events/WCMS_141612/lang-en/index.htm

⁵² See: http://www.ilo.org/global/standards/WCMS_141375/lang~en/index.htm

⁵³ See: http://www.ilo.org/global/meetings-and-events/WCMS_125020/lang~en/index.htm

 $^{^{54}\,}See:\,http://www.ilo.org/jobspact/news/WCMS_124391/lang-en/index.htm?ssSourceSiteId=global$

⁵⁵ See: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/region/afpro/addisababa/events/first_adw_symposium.htm ⁵⁶ See: http://www.ilo.org/asia/whatwedo/events/WCMS 113880/lang-en/index.htm?ssSourceSiteId=global

⁵⁷ See: http://www.ilo.org/global/About the ILO/Media and public information/events/jobssummit/lang-en/index.htm

⁵⁸ See: http://www.ilocarib.org.tt/portal/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=1252&Itemid=1325

⁵⁹ See: http://www.ilo.org/integration/events/events/WCMS_103420/lang-en/index.htm?ssSourceSiteId=global

⁶⁰ See: http://www.ilo.org/asia/whatwedo/events/WCMS_101303/lang-en/index.htm?ssSourceSiteId=global

⁶¹ GESS, See: http://www.socialsecurityextension.org/

⁶³ ILO, John Ruggie"s "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Business and Human Rights Framework, ILO, Geneva, June 2010. See: http://www.ilo.org/empent/Whatwedo/Eventsandmeetings/lang~en/WCMS_141027/index.htm

addressing the impact of the crisis in the social and labour spheres, along with policy analyses and recommendations.⁶⁴

The World Bank

In March 2009 the World Bank announced a two-pronged strategy designed to tackle the crisis, comprising an enhancement of financial assistance to member states in order to mitigate impacts, and a threefold approach to protecting vulnerable populations. The latter was to be executed through the Vulnerability Financing Facility – which consists of the existing Global Food Response Programme (GFRP) and the newly established Rapid Social Response Programme – along with the Infrastructure Recovery and Assets Programme (INFRA). Private sector initiatives are meanwhile supported through the International Finance Corporation. In February 2011 it also announced plans for a new Social Protection and Labour Strategy, to guide its engagement with low- and middle-income countries from 2012 to 2022.⁶⁵
Consultations on the design of the strategy got underway in January 2011 and are scheduled to continue until the end of the year, when a draft strategy document will be produced.⁶⁶

In detailing its other efforts to address the crisis, the World Bank states that it has "committed \$138 billion to its members and disbursed a record \$81 billion – including \$21 billion to the world's 79 poorest countries". While the bulk of its efforts are oriented to restoring growth, substantial efforts have also been made on social and economic welfare, including a tripling of funding to safety net programmes, bringing the total figure to \$12 billion. The aforementioned GFRP, which was set up in May 2008 to assist countries hit hardest by food price rises, has received a boost in support from \$1.2 billion to \$2 billion. A substantial portion of this rise in GFRP funding represents resources redirected away from rural development programmes, however. The GFRP has also developed a fast-track disbursement system which has now been adopted by the IDA as well.

1 -

⁶⁴ The ILO"s publications page provides access to its many relevant documents. See: http://www.ilo.org/global/publications/lang-en/index.htm

⁶⁵ The World Bank, "Social Protection and Labor: Staying Resilient in a Volatile World", The World Bank, Washington, February 2011. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22840373~menuPK:34457~pagePK:34370~piPK:34424~the SitePK:4607,00.html

⁶⁶ The World Bank, "Consultations on the World Bank"s Social Protection & Labor Strategy 2012-2022", Washington, 2011.
See:http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTSOCIALPROTECTION/0,,contentMDK:22827554
~pagePK:210058~piPK:210062~theSitePK:282637,00.html

⁶⁷ The World Bank, "Financial Crisis: What the World Bank is Doing", The World Bank, Washington. See: http://www.worldbank.org/financialcrisis/bankinitiatives.htm

⁶⁸ The World Bank, "World Bank to Triple Protection for the Vulnerable in Wake of Economic Crisis", The World Bank, Washington. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22149529~pagePK:34370~piPK:34424~theSitePK:4607,00.html

⁶⁹ The World Bank, "Food Crisis: What the World Bank is Doing", The World Bank, Washington. See: http://www.worldbank.org/foodcrisis/bankinitiatives.htm

The Rapid Social Response Programme (RSR), established in April 2009, is intended to foster social protection for the most vulnerable through the provision of safety nets, essential services and labour market programmes. Lending under RSR themes rose from \$1.2 billion in 2008 to \$4.3 billion in 2009, before dropping off somewhat, to \$3.2 billion, in 2010. The INFRA – with lending in the fields of energy, communications, transport and water – meanwhile aims to ensure that long-term infrastructure investments are maintained in the face of the crisis. It is to provide a total of \$45 billion in infrastructure lending over three years to 2012.⁷⁰

In January 2009 Bank president Robert Zoellick called on developed countries to commit 0.7 per cent of their stimulus packages to a vulnerability fund for poorer countries. A few months later in June, a \$20-million agricultural finance facility was set up with a donation from the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation to expand rural finance services in poor countries. The Gates donation pailed into insignificance three days later, however, when Mr Zoellick announced that the 2009 financing gap for poor countries would be between \$350 billion and \$635 billion. Total disbursements for the year reached \$58.8 billion, representing a 54% increase on the previous year and a record high overall. In its 2009 Global Development Finance Report the Bank reiterated warnings that developing countries would be hit hard by the crisis. These fears were reaffirmed in September that year when a paper launched in advance of the G20 summit in Pittsburg stated that 89 million more people would be forced into poverty by ongoing economic stagnation.

The World Bank group has published numerous documents warning of the impacts of the crisis on developing countries. The working paper "International Aid and Financial Crises in Donor Countries" predicted that aid flows from major donors would fall dramatically. A

0 -

⁷³ The World Bank, Press Release: "As Global Slump is Set to Continue, Poor Countries Need More Help", The World Bank, Washington, June 2009. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22209360~ pagePK:34370~piPK:34424~theSitePK:4607,00.html

75 The World Bank, Press Release: "The Financial Crisis: Charting a Global Recovery", Washington, 22 June 2009. See: http://econ.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/EXTDEC/EXTDECPROSPECTS/EXTGDF/EXTGDF2009/0,,menuPK:5924239~p agePK:64168427~piPK:64168435~theSitePK:5924232,00.html

⁷⁶ The World Bank, Working Paper: "Protecting Progress: The Challenge Facing Low-Income Countries in the Global Recession", Washington, September 2009. See: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/NEWS/Resources/WorldBankG20PaperonLICsSept2009.pdf

⁷⁰ The World Bank, Press Release: "World Bank to Invest \$45 billion in Infrastructure to Help Create Jobs and Speed Crisis Recovery", The World Bank, Washington, 23 April 2009. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22152817~pagePK:64257043~piPK:437376~theSitePK:4607,00.html

⁷¹ The World Bank, Press Release, "Zoellick Calls for Vulnerability Fund Ahead of Davos", World Bank, Washington, 30 January 2009. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22049582~pagePK:64257043~piPK:437376~theSitePK:4607, 00.html

⁷² The World Bank, Press Release: "World Bank Group Establishes Agriculture Finance Support Facility", The World Bank, Washington, 8 June 2009. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22204451 pagePK:34370 piPK:34424 theSitePK:4607,00.html

⁷⁴ The World Bank, Press Release: "World Bank Group Support to Crisis-Hit Countries at Record High", The World Bank, Washington, 1 July 2009. See: http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,,contentMDK:22233771 pagePK:34370 piPK:34424 theSitePK:4607,00.html

⁷⁷ Hai-Anh Dang, Steve Knack, Halsey Rogers, "International Aid and Financial Crises in Donor Countries" Development Research Group, The World Bank, December 2009, Washington. See: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2009/12/29/000158349_20091229212514/Rendered/PDF/WPS5 162.pdf

limited selection of the voluminous literature published by the Bank concerning the downturn is listed here:

- Report: "The Great Recession and Developing Countries". 78
- Working Paper: "Europe and Central Asia: the crisis hits home. Stress testing households in Europe and Central Asia". 79
- Policy Brief: "Will FDI be resilient in times of crisis?".80
- Working Paper: "Global Financial crisis and the Implications for Developing Countries". 81
- Working Paper: "Lessons from World Bank research on Financial Crises". 82
- Working Paper: "Averting a Human Crisis during the Global Downturn". 83
- Working Paper: "The Global Financial Crisis and Development Thinking". 84
- Policy Brief: "The Global Financial Crisis and its Impact on Microcredit". 85
- Working Paper: "Are all the Sacred Cows Dead? Implications of the Financial Crisis for Macro and Financial Policies". 86
- Working Paper: "Global Imbalances Before and After the Crisis".
- Working Paper: "The Unfolding Crisis: Implications for Financial Systems and their Oversight". 88

⁷⁸ M Nabli (ed), "The Great Recession and Developing Countries", The World Bank, Washington, December 2010. See: http://econ.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/EXTDEC/0,,contentMDK:22779858~pagePK:64165401~piPK:64165 026~theSitePK:469372,00.html

⁷⁹ The World Bank, Office of the Chief Economist and Poverty Reduction and Economic Management Unit, Europe and Central Asia Region, "Europe and Central Asia: The Crisis Hits Home. Stress Testing Households in Europe and Central Asia", The World Bank, September 2009. See: http://www-

 $wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2009/09/24/000333037_20090924233757/Rendered/PDF/501580ESW0P1071ficial0use0only10ECA.pdf$

⁸⁰ Cesar Calderon and Tatiana Didier, Policy Brief: "Will FDI be resilient in Times of Crisis?", Office of the Regional Chief Economist, Latin America and the Caribbean, World Bank, January 2009. See: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2010/03/17/000333038_20100317025244/Rendered/PDF/53539 0BRI0lcr0110LCR0Crisis0Briefs1.pdf

⁸¹ The World Bank, Working Paper: "Global Financial crisis and the implications for developing countries", The World Bank, Washington, November 2008. See: http://www-

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/main?pagePK=64193027&piPK=64187937&theSitePK=523679&menuPK=64187510&searchMenuPK=64886411&theSitePK=6313037&entityID=000333037_20091113003534&searchMenuPK=64886411&theSitePK=6313037

⁸² The World Bank Policy Research Group, Working Paper: "Lessons from World Bank research on financial crises", Washington, November 2008. See: http://www-

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2008/12/16/000158349_20081216093241/Rendered/PDF/WPS4779.pdf

⁸³ The World Bank, Working paper: "Averting a human crisis during the global downturn", Washington, January 2009. See: http://www.wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2009/05/19/000333037_20090519005113/Rendered/PDF/48512 0WP0Avert10Box338912B01PUBLIC1.pdf

⁸⁴ F. Halsey Rogers, Working paper: "The global financial crisis and development thinking", The World Bank Development Research Group, Washington, June 2010. See: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2010/06/29/000158349_20100629111506/Rendered/PDF/WPS5

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2010/06/29/000158349_20100629111506/Rendered/PDF/WPS5 353.pdf

SElizabeth Littlefield and Christoph Kneiding, Policy Brief: "The global financial crisis and its impact on microcredit", The World Bank,

Washington, February 2009. See: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2009/03/31/000334955_20090331061127/Rendered/PDF/47954 0BRI0CGAP10Box338868B01PUBLIC1.pdf

⁸⁶ Asli Demirguc-Kunt and Luis Serven, Working Paper: "Are All the Sacred Cows Dead? Implications of the Financial Crisis for Macro and Financial Policies", The World Bank Development Research Group, Washington, January 2009. See: http://wwwwds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2009/01/05/000158349_20090105103551/Rendered/PDF/WPS4807.pdf

⁸⁷ Luis Serven and Ha Nguyen, Working paper: "Global Imbalances before and after the Crisis", The World Bank Development Research Group, Washington, June 2010. See: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/ WDSP/IB/2010/06/29/000158349_20100629131919/Rendered/PDF/WPS5354.pdf

⁸⁸ The World Bank, Working Paper: "The unfolding crisis: Implications for financial systems and their oversight", The World Bank, Washington, November 2008. See: http://www-

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2008/11/18/000334955_20081118042149/Rendered/PDF/464830W

- Policy Brief: "Bank Governance: Lessons from the Crisis"
- Policy Brief: "Financial Paradigms: What do they Say about Regulatory Reform?" 90

The recently published book *Postcrisis Growth and Development:* A *Development Agenda for the* G20⁹¹ makes some limited references to labour rights, but the broader ESC rights agenda is ignored. The Independent Evaluation Group's (IEG) November 2009 assessment of the Bank's response to the crisis observed that the bulk of increased funding was being channeled to middle-income countries, voicing concern over the "adequacy of financial flows to poorer countries", and warning that the institution "must be careful to ensure adequate attention to low-income countries and to poverty reduction". ⁹² A more comprehensive examination was published by the IEG in 2010. ⁹³

The International Monetary Fund

Given its traditional focus on balance of payment and exchange rate issues, the IMF might not be expected to place a strong emphasis on human rights considerations, but the policies and programmes undertaken by the Fund undoubtedly have crucial ramifications for the enjoyment of economic and social rights in member states. Moreover, in light of the key role poor financial governance has played in bringing about the recession, the IMF will have to take a prominent position in designing and building a new architecture for global finance and as such it is in a unique position to promote the rights agenda.

The institution's most high-profile actions since the onset of the crisis have been its \$41 billion (€30 billion) contribution to the joint EU-IMF bailout for Greece⁹⁴ – at \$150 billion (€110 billion) in total, the largest such loan in history – and its \$31 billion (€22.5 billion) share of the \$121 billion (€85 billion) international rescue package granted to Ireland. The Fund also agreed to take part in a second bailout, of \$155 billion (€109 bn), for the struggling eastern

P0Box331is0Nov0200801PUBLIC1.pdf

⁸⁹ Laura Ard and Alexander Berg, Policy Brief: "Bank Governance: Lessons from the Crisis" March 2010", World Bank, International Finance Corporation, Washington, March 2010. See: http://rru.worldbank.org/documents/CrisisResponse/Note13.pdf

⁹⁰ Augusto de la Torre and Alain Ize, Policy Brief: "Financial Paradigms: What do they say about regulatory reform?", The World Bank, International Finance Corporation, Washington, November 2009. See: http://www.worldbank.org/financialcrisis/pdf/PolicyBrief10-web.indd.pdf

⁹¹ Shahrokh Fardoust, Yongbeom Kim, and Claudia Sepúlveda (eds), Postcrisis Growth and Development: A Development Agenda for the G20, The World Bank, Washington, November 2010. See: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/DEC/Resources/PCGD_Consolidated.pdf

⁹² World Bank Independent Evaluation Group, Evaluation Brief: "The World Bank"s Response to the Global Crisis", November 2009, Washington. See: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2010/03/10/000334955_20100310023347/Rendered/PDF/53365

wds.woridoank.org/external/default/ wDsContentserver/ wDsP/16/2010/03/10/000334955_20100310023347/ Rendered/PDF/3336.

OBRIOEB81web0Box345607B01PUBLIC1.pdf

⁹³ World Bank Independent Evaluation Group, Evaluation Brief: "The World Bank Group"s Response to the Global Economic Crisis", Washington, 2010. See: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/EXTRGFC/Resources/Global_Econ_Crisis-full.pdf

⁹⁴ IMF Survey Magazine, "IMF Approves €30 bn Loan for Greece on Fast Track", IMF, Washington, 9 May 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2010/NEW050910A.htm

Mediterranean country. Another EU problem child, Portugal, meanwhile received \$112 billion (€78 billion), with \$37 billion (€26 billion) coming from the IMF.

Beyond these headline-grabbing eurozone interventions, the Fund has also been obliged to adapt to new circumstances; the global reach of the financial crisis has implied a changed international context in which poorer countries have found themselves in need of new forms of assistance. The IMF sets out its response to this situation under the following themes: enhanced lending; greater flexibility; increased lending capacity; provision of analysis and advice; and assessment of lessons learned.

As part of this revision, crisis lending to poor countries has increased sharply. Some Concessional finance capacity has been raised to approximately \$17 billion through to 2014, while interest relief on outstanding concessional loans has been approved until the end of 2011. The Fund also reports that over \$18 billion of the new general \$250 billion special drawing rights allocation has been employed to bolster poor countries' foreign exchange reserves.

These measures have their roots in early 2009, when the IMF announced a "major overhaul" of its lending framework, including a modernisation of conditionality, to remove requirements that were "poorly focused on core objectives", and the introduction of a new Flexible Credit Line for countries with "strong fundamentals and track records on policy implementation". Facility has replaced the Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility as the main mechanism of support for poor countries with ongoing balance of payment problems. The Standby Credit Facility meanwhile serves countries with short-term balance of payment shortfalls, and the Rapid Credit Facility offers support, with limited conditionalities, to lower income countries with urgent balance of payment requirements.

A Precautionary Credit Line, for countries that "have sound fundamentals but are still facing vulnerability", has also been introduced. ¹⁰⁰ The institution also moved to enhance Stand-By Arrangements (SBAs), ¹⁰¹ which have traditionally been a central pillar of crisis response mechanisms, in order to broaden availability and increase flexibility. Nonconcessional loan access limits have meanwhile been doubled.

⁹⁵ IMF Crisis Lending Factsheet, Washington, October 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/changing.htm

⁹⁶ IMF Lending Factsheet, October 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/howlend.htm

⁹⁷ IMF Extended Credit Facility Factsheet. See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/ext/facts/ecf.htm

⁹⁸ IMF Standby Credit Facility Factsheet. See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/scf.htm

⁹⁹ IMF Rapid Credit Facility Factsheet. See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/rcf.htm

 $^{{}^{100}\,}IMF\,Precautionary\,Credit\,Line\,Factsheet.\,See:\,http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/pcl.htm$

¹⁰¹ IMF Standby Credit Arrangements Factsheet. See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/sba.htm

Moreover, the Fund asserts that new streamlined systems will help dissolve the stigma that has often been associated with use of its lending services, and that more emphasis is being placed on social spending. 102 It notes, however, that while the "importance of exceptional measures to protect the poor during the current crisis" are recognised, "countries will have to reprioritise government spending" when the crisis period comes to an end in order to maintain the link between growth and poverty reduction. 103

Provision of advice in the face of the downturn centres on the IMF's surveillance activities, embodied in the publication of the twice-yearly World Economic Outlook reports 104 and the Global Financial Stability report. 105 The Fund has furthermore published a plethora of working papers and other analyses examining the crisis. A selection of recent documents concerning issues of relevance to ESC rights is listed below:

- Working Paper: "Global Shocks and their Impacts on Low-Income Countries" 106
- Working Paper: "To Fire or to Hoard? Explaining Japan's Labor Market Response in the Great Recession". 107
- Working Paper: "Has the Great Recession Raised US Structural Unemployment?" 108
- Working Paper: "Cross-Cutting Themes in Employment Experiences during the Crisis".109
- Working Paper: "The End of an Era? The Medium- and Long-term Effects of the Global Crisis on Growth in Low-Income Countries". 110
- Report: "Global Monitoring Report 2010: The MDGs after the Crisis". 111
- Working Paper: "Coping with the Global Financial Crisis: Challenges Facing Low-Income Countries". 112
- Working Paper: "Spillovers to Central America in Light of the Crisis: What a Difference a Year Makes". 113

¹⁰² Maureen Burke, "Despite Crisis, Poor Countries Try to Maintain Social Spending", IMF Survey Magazine, 8 January 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2010/POL011110B.htm. See also: "The IMF"s role in protecting the most vulnerable in the Global Crisis, at: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/pdf/protect.pdf

¹⁰⁴ IMF World Economic Outlook reports. See: http://www.imf.org/external/ns/cs.aspx?id=29

¹⁰⁵ IMF Global Financial Stability Report. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/gfsr/index.htm

¹⁰⁶ Berg, Papageorgiou, (et al), "Global Shocks and their Impacts on Low-Income Countries", IMF, Washington, February 2011. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=24613.0

¹⁰⁷ Nakane, Steinberg (et al), "To Fire or to Hoard? Explaining Japan"s Labor Market Response in the Great Recession", IMF, Washington, See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=24590.0

¹⁰⁸ Estevão, Tsounta, "Has the Great Recession Raised US Structural Unemployment?", IMF, Washington, May 2011. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2011/wp11105.pdf

Reginald Darius, Mwanza Nkusu, Alun H Thomas, Athanasios Vamvakidis, Edouard Vidon, Francis Vitek, Working Paper: "Cross-Cutting Themes in Employment Experiences during the Crisis", IMF, Washington, 11 November 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=24270.0

Andrew Berg, Chris Papageorgiou, Catherine A Pattillo, Nicola Spatafora, Working Paper: "The End of an Era? The Medium- and Longterm Effects of the Global Crisis on Growth in Low-Income Countries", IMF, Washington, September 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=24190.0

¹¹¹ IMF, "Global Monitoring Report 2010". See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=23810.0

¹¹² Stefania Fabrizio, Working Paper: "Coping with the Global Financial Crisis: Challenges Facing Low-Income Countries", IMF, Washington, 16 March 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=23395.0

¹¹³ Andrew Swiston, Working Paper: "Spillovers to Central America in Light of the Crisis: What a Difference a Year Makes", IMF,

⁰¹ February 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=23591.0

- Working Paper: "The Global Financial Crisis and Workers" Remittances to Africa: What"s the Damage?"¹¹⁴
- Working Paper: "Global Shocks and their Impact on Low-Income Countries: Lessons from the Global Financial Crisis". 115
- Working Paper: "Impact of the Global Financial Crisis on Sub-Saharan Africa". 116
- Working Paper: "The Implications of the Global Financial Crisis for Low-Income Countries". 117

Since the onset of the crisis, numerous conferences and seminars have likewise been staged as member states sought to get to grips with the situation and design strategies to avert future recurrence. Some of the more recent events with significance for ESC rights are detailed here:

- Conference: Overcoming the Jobs Crisis. 118
- Conference: The Unemployment Crisis: Costs, Causes and Cures. 119
- Conference: Reaching the MDGs: Macroeconomic Prospects and Challenges in Low-Income Countries. 120
- Conference: Post-Crisis Growth and Poverty Reduction in Developing Asia. 121
- Conference: Reconstructing the World Economy. 122

It should also be noted that at the October 2010 G20 meeting reforms were agreed to give more powerful emerging economies, such as China, Brazil and India, a greater say in IMF affairs.¹²³

Special Rapporteurs

The Special Rapporteurs have been more forthright in calling for a human rights-based approach to addressing the crisis and its ramifications. Twenty-six of them put their names to a statement declaring "without human rights, the Millennium Goals will fail", in advance of the

¹¹⁴ Adolfo Barajas, Ralph Chami, Connel Fullenkamp, Anjali Garg, Working Paper: "The Global Financial Crisis and Workers" Remittances

Africa: What's the Damage?", IMF, Washington, 01 January 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=23569.0

Andrew Berg, Chris Papageorgiou, Catherine A Pattillo, Martin Schindler, Nicola Spatafora, Hans Weisfeld, Working Paper: "Global Shocks and their Impact on Low-Income Countries: Lessons from the Global Financial Crisis", IMF, Washington, February 2011. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=24613.0

Working Paper: "Impact of the Global Financial Crisis on Sub-Saharan Africa", IMF, Washington, 06 March 2009. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=22745.0

Working Paper: "The Implications of the Global Financial Crisis for Low-Income Countries", IMF, Washington, 03 March 2009. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=22712.0

See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/seminars/eng/2010/res/crisis/index.htm

¹¹⁹ See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/seminars/eng/2010/res/index.htm

¹²⁰ See: http://www.imf.org/external/NP/EXR/ECForums/2010/091310.htm

¹²¹ See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/seminars/eng/2010/lic/index.htm

See: http://www.imf.org/external/np/seminars/eng/2010/kdi/index.htm
 IMF Survey Magazine, "G-20 Ministers Agree "Historic" Reforms in IMF Governance", IMF, Washington, October 2010. See: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2010/NEW102310A.htm

MDG Summit in September 2010.¹²⁴ The independent expert on human rights and extreme poverty, Magdalena Sepúlveda Carmon, argued in both her 2010 report to the General Assembly and her 2011 report to the Human Rights Council¹²⁵ that a human-rights based approach to the current crisis was crucial if substantial progress was to be made towards the MDGs.¹²⁶ Her 2009 report meanwhile underlined that "the crisis offers an opportunity to move beyond the restructuring of the global financial and monetary systems and to place people at the centre of policy measures".¹²⁷ This position was reiterated in October 2010 in a statement emphasising that "aspirational rhetoric" is not enough.¹²⁸

SR for the Right to Education, Vernon Muñoz, has affirmed that recession cannot be used by states as an excuse for non-compliance with their ESCR obligations, ¹²⁹ while several other rapporteurs have warned that the crisis is exacerbating threats to human rights in their fields of expertise. Special Rapporteur on Contemporary Forms of Slavery Gulnara Shahinian, for instance, warns that "women suffer disproportionally from cuts to welfare programmes and essential public services in a situation of economic crisis", 130 while SR for the Right to Housing Raquel Rolnik has placed a spotlight on the dangers posed by the commodification of shelter. 131 The expert on the effects of foreign debt, Cephas Lumina, has likewise argued against over-reliance on free markets, affirming that the current crisis has demonstrated that they are not self-correcting. 132 In advance of the 2009 General Assembly session on the financial crisis, Mr Lumina also advocated for the adoption of a human-rights based approach to international economic relations, arguing that "the ability or capacity of states to fulfill their human rights obligations (should be) considered as part of the definition of debt sustainability". 133 The Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food meanwhile made a submission to the GA arguing that human-rights based social protection can play a crucial role as an economic stabiliser in times of crisis. 134

.

¹²⁴ See: http://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=10344&LangID=E

^{*}Report of the Independent Expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty, Magdalena Sepúlveda Carmona", United Nations Human Rights Council, New York, 1 March 2011. See: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/17session/A-HRC-17-34.pdf

¹²⁶ See: United Nations General Assembly, 65th Session, 9 August 2010, "Human rights and extreme poverty", See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N10/478/79/PDF/N1047879.pdf?OpenElement

¹²⁷ United Nations General Assembly, 64th Session, "Report of the independent expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty", 11 August 2009. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N09/452/76/PDF/N0945276.pdf?OpenElement

^{128 &}quot;Development Goals: rights not rhetoric", Statement by the UN Independent Expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty, Magdalena Sepúlveda, to mark the International Day for the Eradication of Poverty, 17 October 2010, See: http://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=10440&LangID=E

Report to the HRC, "The right to education of migrants, refugees and asylum-seekers", 16 April 2010. See: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/14session/A.HRC.14.25_en.pdf

Report to HRC, 18 June 2010. See: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/slavery/rapporteur/docs/A.HRC.15.20_EN.pdf

¹³¹ Report to General Assembly, 4 February 2009. See: http://daccess-dds-

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/106/32/PDF/G0910632.pdf?OpenElement

^{132 2010} Annual Report to the Human Rights Council, See:

http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G10/131/56/PDF/G1013156.pdf?OpenElement

Press Statement, "Don't forget human rights, UN Experts urge General Assembly session on financial crisis", Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 25 June 2009. See:

http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=8937&LangID=E 134 "The right to food and the financial and economic crisis" Submission to the UN Conference on World Financial and Economic Crisis, UN

The right to food and the financial and economic crisis" Submission to the UN Conference on World Financial and Economic Crisis, UN General Assembly, 24-26 June 2009, See: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/food/docs/NoteCrisisFinal26062009.pdf

UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR)

Between May 2009 and May 2011, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights reviewed the situations of 25 countries. 135 Despite the global reach of the current financial crisis, explicit references to the impacts of the economic turmoil were made in the concluding observations and recommendations of only one country 136 - that of Algeria, which was congratulated for its debt relief programme for farmers. 137 Mentions of the global context were conspicuous by their absence in the section of CESCR "Concluding Observations" documents devoted to factors and difficulties impeding the implementation of the Covenant. Indeed only those countries beset by armed conflicts or profound political or economic crisis, such as Chad or Madagascar, were acknowledged as facing contextual factors which prevented them from fully complying with their obligations. Explicit affirmations that the global recession should not be employed as an excuse for non-compliance, or that actions should be taken to prevent recessionary impacts on economic and social rights, were likewise absent from the recommendations, however. Similarly, since the onset of the crisis there have been no statements or general comments issued with regard to the continuing economic situation. While official published positions such as "General Comment 19: The Right to Social Security" are of particular relevance in the current context, 138 the Committee has not moved to adopt a specific formal position regarding the crisis itself. This apparent lack of attention to the crisis is perhaps unsurprising, however, given the CESCR's focus on domestic provision of rights, rather than broader contextual factors, per se.

ECOSOC

The Committee's parent institution, the Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC), has been active in efforts to confront the crisis, though, and has made various undertakings in this regard. At the 2010 substantive session, the United Nations' response to the financial crisis was

Afghanistan, Algeria, Australia, Brazil, Cambodia, Chad, Colombia, Cyprus, Democratic Republic of Congo, Dominican Republic, Germany, Kazakhstan, Madagascar, Mauritius, the Netherlands, Poland, Republic of Korea, Republic of Moldova, the Russian Federation, Sri Lanka, Turkey, Switzerland, United Kingdom, Uruguay, Yemen.

¹³⁶ At the time of writing, concluding observations and recommendations had not been issued for the Netherlands, Switzerland, Uruguay, Dominican Republic and Sri Lanka, which were examined at the 45th session, 1 – 19 November 2010.

¹³⁷ Concluding observations of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights: Algeria, Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Forty-fourth session Geneva, 3-21 May 2010. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G10/428/69/PDF/G1042869.pdf?OpenElement

In this regard, it is noteworthy that General Comment 19 does emphasise that "international financial institutions, notably the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank, should take into account the right to social security in their lending policies, credit agreements, structural adjustment programmes and similar projects and that the enjoyment of the right to social security, particularly by disadvantaged and marginalized individuals and groups, is promoted and not compromised". It also states that "the incorporation of human rights law and principles in the programmes and policies of international organizations will greatly facilitate the implementation of the right to social security". CESCR, General Comment no 19: "The Right to Social Security", Economic and Social Council, 4 February 2008. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/403/97/PDF/G0840397.pdf?OpenElement

examined, with the role of the CEB's Social Protection Floor and the Global Jobs Pact both being emphasised. Also in July that year, ECOSOC adopted resolution 2010/25, endorsing the aforementioned Global Jobs Pact, which promotes job-intensive recovery from the crisis. This resolution was echoed again at the 2011 substantive session. Initial ECOSOC moves to establish an ad-hoc panel of experts on the crisis and its impacts on development are yet to come to fruition, however. At the July 2011 plenary session the Council issued a statement requesting that the Secretary General look into setting up the long-awaited panel.

In March 2011 the institution staged a high-level meeting with the Bretton Woods institutions, the World Trade Organization and the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development in an effort to promote coherence and coordination in development financing in the wake of the crisis. The event placed particular emphasis on the crisis' impact on progress towards the MDGs, and role the United Nations should play in global economic reform and management. The company of the crisis are towards the MDGs and role the United Nations should play in global economic reform and management.

ECOSOC has also made some more generalised affirmations regarding human rights in the face of the crisis. After its 2009 substantive session, it released a document calling for the promotion and enhancement of the United Nations development system's response to the crisis, affirming that "human rights, democracy, social justice and peace must be preserved". Resolution 2009/20, concerning the new partnership for Africa's development, was meanwhile adopted at the 44th plenary meeting on 30 July 2009, emphasising that "respect for all human rights and fundamental freedoms, including the right to development... are among the indispensable foundations for the realisation of social and people-centred sustainable development". It also called for measures to "enhance ... the promotion and protection of human rights". A high-level thematic discussion in April 2010 underlined the disproportionate impact of the crisis on women, and the crucial importance of ensuring women's rights in the pursuit of recovery. The content of the crisis on women, and the crucial importance of ensuring women's rights in the pursuit of recovery.

2

¹³⁹ ECOSOC, "Economic and Social Council examines United Nations response to economic crisis, deemed pivotal to cementing growth, attaining Millennium Development Goals. See: http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2010/ecosoc6437.doc.htm

¹⁴⁰ Ecosos, Recovering from the world financial and economic crisis: a Global Jobs Pact, 23 July 20101. See: http://www.un.org/en/ecosoc/docs/2010/res%202010-25.pdf

¹⁴¹ ECOSOC, Resolution 2011/L21, "Recovering from the crisis: a Global Jobs Pact". See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=E/2011/L.21/Rev.1&Lang=E

¹⁴² ECOSOC Draft Resolution E 2011/E41. "Consideration of the possible establishment of an ad hoc panel of experts", July 2011, New York. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=E/2011/L.41&Lang=E

¹⁴³ See: http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/ecosoc/springmeetings/2011/index.htm

¹⁴⁴ ECOSOC, Summary by the President of the Economic and Social Council of the special high-level meeting of the Council with the Bretton Woods institutions, the World Trade Organization and the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, United Nations, New York, March 2011. See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/66/75&Lang=E

¹⁴⁵ ECOSOC, The promotion and enhancement of a coordinated response of the United Nations development system and the specialized agencies in the follow-up to and implementation of the Outcome of the Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and Its Impact on Development, New York, 16 September 2009. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N09/516/94/PDF/N0951694.pdf?OpenElement

¹⁴⁶ Resolution 2009/20, "Social dimensions of the New Partnership for Africa"s Development", 30 July 09, See: http://www.un.org/en/ecosoc/docs/2009/resolution%202009-20.pdf

¹⁴⁷ ECOSOC, Current global and national trends and challenges and their impact on gender equality and empowerment of women, 14 April 2010, See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N10/311/71/PDF/N1031171.pdf?OpenElement

In March 2009, the Committee for Development Policy's 11th session drew attention to the impact of the crisis on health, emphasising that the "financial crisis provides an opportunity to alter conventional patterns of investment and production". ¹⁴⁸ In March 2010 ECOSOC also took part in a high-level meeting with the WTO, UNCTAD and the Bretton Woods institutions in an effort to find a more coherent and coordinated response to the crisis. ¹⁴⁹

The 2009 "Summary of the Economic and Social Survey of Asia and the Pacific" highlighted threats to food security brought on by the crisis, ¹⁵⁰, while ECOSOC"s high-level segment on global and national trends and their impact on social development ¹⁵¹ underlined the dangers posed by the crisis to public health. Among the few ECOSOC publications to make explicit references to human rights treaties in the light of the crisis was the report of the Committee on Development Policy's 13th Session, ¹⁵² which gave a special focus to the problems facing migrants and bemoaned the fact that only 41 countries had ratified the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families.

ECOSOC's Commission for Social Development adopted full employment as the priority theme for its 47th session and social integration as the theme for its 48th session, both held in 2009. ECOSOC resolutions resulting from these meetings repeatedly expressed grave concern over the crisis and reiterated commitments to human rights.

ECOSOC Regional Commissions

Given the relative limitations of their roles and capacities, ECOSOC's five regional commissions are not in a position to confront the crisis with the kind of direct measures available to the other institutions detailed here. Nonetheless, their monitoring and facilitating functions no doubt represent an important contribution to the international response, so it may be worth reviewing some of the activities they have undertaken in the face of the recession.

¹⁴⁸ ECOSOC, Committee for Development Policy, Report on the eleventh session, 9-13 March 2009. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N09/309/27/PDF/N0930927.pdf?OpenElement

¹⁴⁹ For a full index of contributions, see: http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/ecosoc/springmeetings/2010/index.htm

¹⁵⁰ ECOSOC, Economic and Social Survey of Asia and the Pacific 2009, Geneva, 16 April 2009. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N09/305/66/PDF/N0930566.pdf/OpenElement

¹⁵¹ Secretary General"s Report, "Theme of the 2009 high-level segment of the Economic and Social Council: Current global and national trends

and their impact on social development, including public health" 23 April 2009, Geneva. See: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N09/311/42/PDF/N0931142.pdf?OpenElement

Economic and Social Council, Committee on Development Policy 13th Session, United Nations, New York, March 2011.
See: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=E/2011/33

The Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) argues that the international financial system has for years been a major contributory factor in economic instability in the region. With this in mind it continues to lobby for reform, at both the regional and global levels, with regard to developing countries' integration into international finance. It is also the only of the five commissions to have created a webpage devoted to the regional impacts of the ongoing crisis, through which it provides monitoring thereof. Regular publications such as the ECLAC magazine and the annual "Statistical Yearbook for Latin America and the Caribbean" have been complemented by a steady flow of analysis publications and events exploring the causes of the crisis, potential solutions and lessons learned. A small selection of these are listed below:

- Report: "The Reactions of the Governments of the Americas to the International Crisis: An Overview of Policy Measures up to 31 December 2009". 158
- Report: "Achieving the Millennium Development Goals with Equality in Latin America and the Caribbean: Progress and Challenges". 159
- Annual Publication: "Social Panorama of Latin America 2010". 160
- Report: "Poverty in Latin America Fell in 2010 and Returns to the Pre-Crisis Trend". 161
- Report: "International Trade in Latin America and the Caribbean: Crisis and Recovery". 162
- Seminar: Public Policies in the Face of the Crisis: Current Problems and Future Challenges.¹⁶³
- Report: "Macroeconomics of the Region and Factors that Influenced the World Economic Crisis". 164

¹⁵³ ECLAC, "ECLAC"s contribution to analysis on the economic and financial crisis", ECLAC, Santiago, Chile, 24 February 2009. See: http://www.un.org/regionalcommissions/crisis/eclaccon.pdf

¹⁵⁴ ECLAC, Webpage: Impactos de la crisis financiera en la region. See: http://www.eclac.cl/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/noticias/paginas/2/35372/P35372.xml&xsl=/tpl/p18fst.xsl&base=/tpl/top-bottom.xsl

¹⁵⁵ ECLAC, "Revista CEPAL analiza macroeconomía de la región y factores que incidieron en la crisis económica mundial", ECLAC, Santiago, Chile. See: http://www.eclac.org/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/prensa/noticias/comunicados/6/42126/P42126.xml&xsl=/prensa/tpl/p6f.xsl&base=/tpl/top-bottom.xsl

ECLAC, "Statistical Yearbook for Latin America and the Caribbean 2010", Santiago de Chile, 2010. See: http://www.eclac.org/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/publicaciones/xml/7/42167/P42167.xml&xsl=/deype/tpl-i/p9f.xsl&base=/tpl-i/top-bottom.xsl

¹⁵⁷ ECLAC, Impacto de la Crisis, ECLAC publications. See: http://www.eclac.cl/cgi-

bin/getprod.asp?xml=/noticias/paginas/3/35143/P35143.xml&xsl=/tpl/p18fst.xsl&base=/tpl/top-bottom.xsl

¹⁵⁸ ECLAC, "The reactions of the Governments of the Americas to the international crisis: an overview of policy measures up to 31 December 2009", ECLAC, Santiago, Chile. See: http://www.eclac.cl/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/publicaciones/xml/3/38853/P38853.xml&xsl=/tpl-i/p9f.xsl&base=/tpl-i/top-bottom.xsl

ECLAC, "Achieving the Millennium Development Goals with equality in Latin America and the Caribbean: Progress and challenges", ECLAC, Santiago. See: http://www.eclac.org/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/publicaciones/xml/5/39995/P39995.xml&xsl=/tpl-i/p9f.xsl&base=/tpl-i/top-bottom.xsl

¹⁶⁰ ECLAC, "Social Panorama of Latin America 2010", ECLAC, Santiago, November 2010. See: http://www.eclac.org/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/publicaciones/xml/1/41801/P41801.xml&xsl=/dds/tpl-i/p9f.xsl&base=/tpl-i/top-bottom.xsl

¹⁶¹ ECLAC, "Poverty in Latin America Fell in 2010 and Returns to the Pre-Crisis Trend", ECLAC, Santiago, November 2010. See: http://www.eclac.org/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/prensa/noticias/comunicados/4/41804/P41804.xml&xsl=/prensa/tpl-i/p6f.xsl&base=/tpl-i/top-bottom.xsl

¹⁶² ECLAC, "International Trade in Latin America and the Caribbean: Crisis and Recovery", ECLAC, Santiago, December 2009. See: http://www.eclac.cl/cgi-

bin/getprod.asp?xml=/publicaciones/xml/6/38276/P38276.xml&xsl=/comercio/tpl/p9f.xsl&base=/comercio/tpl/top-bottom.xsl ¹⁶³ ECLAC, Seminar: Public policies in the face of the crisis: current problems and future challenges, Santiago, 29 - 30 September 2009. See: http://www.eclac.cl/noticias/paginas/2/35372/politicapublica.pdf

¹⁶⁴ CEPAL Review, "Macroeconomics of the Region and Factors that Influenced the World Economic Crisis", ECLAC, December 2010. See: http://www.eclac.cl/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/prensa/noticias/comunicados/7/42127/P42127.xml&xsl=/prensa/tpl-i/p6f.xsl&base=/tpl-i/top-bottom.xsl

Conference: The Impact of the Crisis on Regional Trade and Prospects for Integration. 165

The Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia has likewise been monitoring the impacts of the downturn in member states. A regional High-Level Consultative Forum on the Impacts of the International Financial Crisis was staged in Syria in May 2009, culminating in the "Damascus Declaration on Responding to the International Financial Crisis in the ESCWA region". 166 Several reports have also been published tracking the ramifications of the crisis in both economic and social terms:

- "Report of the Expert Group Meeting on the Global Financial and Economic Crisis: The Social Impact and Response in ESCWA Countries". 167
- Report: "The Third Arab report on the Millennium Development Goals 2010 and the Impact of the Global Economic Crises". 168
- Report: "Impact of the International Financial Crisis on ESCWA Member Countries". 169
- Report: "Impact of the Global Financial Crisis on the World Oil Market and its Implications for the GCC Countries". 170
- Report: "The Impacts of the Financial Crisis on ESCWA Member Countries: Challenges and Opportunities". 171

The Economic Commission for Europe, while somewhat more muted with regard to the global downturn, continues to monitor progress on the MDGs and how these are being affected by macroeconomic conditions. 172 The Economic Commission for Asia and the Pacific has likewise adhered to a monitoring and analysis role, with contributions to other UN events and regular policy analyses:

"Contribution to UN Commission on the Status of Women Expert Panel regarding Gender Perspectives of the Financial Crisis". 173

¹⁶⁵ ECLAC, Conference: The impact of the crisis on regional trade and prospects for integration, Havana, Cuba, 22-23 September 2009. See: http://www.cepal.cl/comercio/sem%5FCU%5Fsep%5F2009/

¹⁶⁶ ESCWA, "Damascus Declaration on Responding to the International Financial Crisis in the ESCWA region". See: http://www.escwa.un.org/divisions/div_editor/Download.asp?table_name=divisions_news&field_name=ID&FileID=1023

¹⁶⁷ ESCWA, "Report of the Expert Group Meeting on the Global Financial and Economic Crisis: The Social Impact and Response in ESCWA Countries", ESCWA, Beirut, 2010. See: http://www.escwa.un.org/information/publications/edit/upload/sdd-09-WG44.pdf

¹⁶⁸ ESCWA, "The third Arab report on the Millennium Development Goals 2010 and the impact of the global economic crises", United Nations, New York, 2010. See: http://www.escwa.un.org/information/publications/edit/upload/EDGD-10-3.pdf

¹⁶⁹ ESCWA, "Impact of the international financial crisis on ESCWA member countries", Beirut, Lebanon, March 2009. See: $http://www.escwa.un.org/divisions/div_editor/Download.asp?table_name=divisions_other\&field_name=ID\&FileID=1103$

¹⁷⁰ ESCWA, "Impact of the global financial crisis on the world oil market and its implications for the GCC countries", Beirut, Lebanon, March 2009. See: http://www.escwa.un.org/divisions/div_editor/Download.asp?table_name=divisions_other&field_name=ID&FileID=1101

¹⁷¹ ESCWA, "The impacts of the financial crisis on ESCWA member countries: challenges and opportunities", Beirut, Lebanon, March 2009. See: http://www.escwa.un.org/divisions/div_editor/Download.asp?table_name=divisions_other&field_name=ID&FileID=1097

ECE, "The MDGs in Europe and Central Asia: Achievements, Challenges and the Way Forward", UNECE, Geneva, Switzerland, 2010.

http://www.unece.org/commission/MDGs/2010_MDG_Optimized.pdf

¹⁷³ Shamika Sirimanne, Contribution to UN Commission on the Status of Women Expert Panel regarding gender perspectives of the financial crisis, UN Commission on the Status of Women, New York, 2-13 March 2009. See: http://www.unescap.org/ESID/GAD/Events/WomensDay2009/IWD09_ESCAP-panelist-Sirimanne_CSWpaper.pdf

- Policy Brief: "Addressing the Impact of the Global Financial Crisis on Asia-Pacific Economies". 174
 - Policy Brief: "Trade in Times of Financial Crisis". 175
- Working Paper: "Navigating Out of the Crisis: A Trade-Led Recovery". 176
- High-level Intergovernmental Meeting to review regional implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action and its regional and global outcomes. "Responses to the Crisis: Women's Economic Security and Rights". 177
- Secretariat Statement: "Impact of the Economic Crisis on Poverty and Inclusive Development: Policy Responses and Options". 178

With multiple crises afflicting the African continent, the global economic downturn is just one issue in a myriad which the Economic Commission for Africa is seeking to address. The dangers posed by a tightening of international credit, reduced export demand and decreased donor funds have not been lost on the ECA, however, especially given that the continent is still recovering from the recent food and energy crises. Working in collaboration with the African Union Commission and the African Development Bank, the ECA has sought to build consensus and provide technical support to governments as they seek to ameliorate impacts.

A High-Level Forum on the financial crisis for Ministers of Finance and Governors of Central Banks was organised in Tunis in late 2008, resulting in a communiqué concerning appropriate measures to be taken by national governments. The ECA has also taken a leading role in articulating Africa's position on reform of the international financial system, and to this end an ad-hoc expert committee is to be established in 2011. Some of ECA's relevant reports and events are listed here:

- Conference: Fostering development in an era of financial and economic crises. 179
- Report: "Impact of the Crisis on African Economies Sustaining Growth and Poverty Reduction". 180
- Report: "Assessing Progress in Africa towards the Millennium Development Goals". 181
- Report: "Economic Report on Africa 2011". 182

¹⁷⁴ ESCAP, Policy Brief: "Addressing the impact of the global financial crisis on Asia-Pacific economies", ESCAP, Bangkok, 2008. See: http://www.un.org/regionalcommissions/crisis/macro1.pdf

¹⁷⁵ ESCAP, Policy Brief: "Trade in times of financial crisis", ESCAP, Bangkok, 2008. See: http://www.un.org/regionalcommissions/crisis/macro2.pdf

¹⁷⁶ ESCAP, Working Paper: "Navigating Out of the Crisis: A Trade-Led Recovery", United Nations, Thailand, 2009. See: http://www.unescap.org/tid/publication/tipub2538.pdf

¹⁷⁷ ESCAP, High-level Intergovernmental Meeting to Review Regional Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action and Its Regional and Global Outcomes. "Responses to the Crisis: Women"s Economic Security and Rights", Bangkok, October 2009. See: http://www.unescap.org/esid/GAD/Events/HLM-2009/download/BPA09_3E.pdf

¹⁷⁸ ESCAP, Committee on Macroeconomic Policy, Poverty Reduction and Inclusive Development, Secretariat statement: "Impact of the economic crisis on poverty and inclusive development: policy responses and options", ESCAP, Bangkok, September 2009. See: http://www.unescap.org/pdd/cmp/cmp2009/English/CMP 2E.pdf

¹⁷⁹ ECA, Conference: Fostering development in an era of financial and economic crises, Ethiopia, November 2009. See: http://www.uneca.org/aec/2009/

¹⁸⁰ ECA, Report: "Impact of the crisis on African economies - sustaining growth and poverty reduction", ECA, 21 March 2009. See: http://www.un.org/regionalcommissions/crisis/poverty.pdf

¹⁸¹ ECA, Report: "Assessing Progress in Africa toward the Millennium Development Goals", Ethiopia, 2009. See: http://www.uneca.org/eca_programmes/acgd/Publications/MDGR2009.pdf

¹⁸² ECA, Report: "Economic Report on Africa 2011", ECA, Ethiopia, 2010. See: http://www.uneca.org/era2011/

• "Assessing Progress in Africa toward the Millennium Development Goals". 183

The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD)

The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) has called for the crisis to be seen as an opportunity for deeper and more meaningful change in the global economic system. The institution staged a conference in Geneva in November 2009, entitled "Social and Political Dimensions of the Global Crisis: implications for developing countries", 184 which advocated for the international community to confront the recession with transformative economic policies rather than simply aiming for a return to "business as usual". This event, and the report which followed it, 185 formed part of the project "Social and Political Dimensions of the Global Economic Crisis 2009". A more comprehensive examination of the interplay between the recession and social wellbeing will be provided by the book *The Global Crisis and Transformative Social Change* which is to be published in February 2012. 187

UNRISD has consistently advocated for a job-intensive approach to recovery from the economic downturn, and to this end it also organised an international conference in September 2009 in partnership with Seoul National University, highlighting the South Korean economic model and arguing that some of its lessons learned might be transposed to both Northern and developing world countries. This position was reiterated in the flagship report "Combating Poverty and Inequality", 189 published in September 2010, which argues forcefully that poverty and inequality are inextricably linked and that residual approaches to addressing poverty, which focus solely on safety nets, are unlikely to prove sufficient.

¹⁸³ ECA, UNDP, African Union, African Development Bank Group, Ethiopia, 2010. See: http://www.uneca.org/eca_resources/Publications/books/mdgreports/2010/2010MDGR.pdf

¹⁸⁴ UNRISD Conference on Social and Political Dimensions of the Global Crisis: Implications for Developing Countries. See: http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BD6AB/(httpEvents)/0D3FD969E8D5D89DC12575F60044976F?OpenDocument

^{185 &}quot;Social and Political Dimensions of the Global Crisis: Implications for Developing Countries", UNSRID, Geneva, November 2009. See: http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/httpNetlTFramePDF?ReadForm&parentunid=B92AB459C6F01E21C1257719004FCCC7&parentdoctype=newsletter&netitpath=80256B3C005BCCF9/(httpAuxPages)/B92AB459C6F01E21C1257719004FCCC7/\$file/CN25.pdf

¹⁸⁶ Project: Social and Political Dimensions of the Global Economic Crisis 2009. See: http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BB128/(httpProjectsForResearchHomeen)/2041A455C2F5DCE8C125765C005BCA48?OpenDocument&panel=events

¹⁸⁷ Peter Utting, Rebecca Varghese Buchholz, Shahra Razavi, "The Global Crisis and Transformative Social Change" (forthcoming), Basingstoke, February 2012. See:

http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/search/CEC25E1F2750C17EC12578D20033AAFD?OpenDocument

International Conference Organized by UNRISD and Seoul National University on Global and National Strategy for Poverty Reduction to
Take Place on 28-29 September. See:
http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BE6B5/search/OBA4BFC2200831E5C125763C004C7EA2?OpenDocument

¹⁸⁹ UNRISD, "Combating Poverty and Inequality", Geneva, September 2010. See: http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BB128/(httpProjects)/791B1580A0FFF8E5C12574670042C091?OpenDocument

In an effort to press G20 leaders to "rethink the relationship between broader economic and social development goals and the international financial and trade regimes in the midst of multiple crises, in particular the global economic crisis", UNRISD also launched an online discussion forum¹⁹⁰ in October 2010. This effort to encourage broader dialogue, which was complemented by a TV debate, was also staged in Seoul to coincide with the G20 summit.

Researchers at the UNRISD have taken a leading role in drawing attention to the implications of the global recession for the care economy, and the increased burden of reproductive labour – borne overwhelmingly by women – as a result of a dysfunctional economic model and resulting crisis response both of which are largely designed and implemented by men.¹⁹¹

UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA)

The Department of Economic and Social Affairs' role in addressing the financial crisis is deeply enmeshed with that of other UN agencies. As explained on the DESA webpage, the department "plays a major convening role in supporting intergovernmental dialogue and coordinating courses of action that address the crisis. The department serves as the Secretariat of the United Nations Conferences on Financing for Development and many of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council". As such it played an important role in the aforementioned Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and its Impact on Development.

DESA provides the principal United Nations analysis of the global economic outlook in the "World Economic Situation and Prospects" report. The most recent edition of the report, for 2011, voices concerns over "important setbacks" in progress towards the MDGs as a result of the crisis, and the "worrying trend" of cuts to social spending, even in those countries that are ostensibly committed to such investment. ¹⁹² It also states that financial factors are exacerbating volatility in food prices, and raises fears over the future security of ODA flows.

DESA affirms that it warned of the current crisis early on, and that it had been aware of the unsustainability of the global growth pattern for some time.¹⁹³ Monthly briefings and policy

http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BE6B5/(httpNews)/926333AB1CCA06EBC125773400516201?OpenDocument

http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/wesp/wesp_current/2011wesp.pdf

¹⁹⁰ UNRISD Web-Based Development Forum for G20. See:

WIDE Annual Conference to Offer Insights Into Care Economy and Care Crisis in Global Downturn, 18-20 June, University of Basel, Switzerland. See: http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BE6B5/search/5A0335AB7016D080C12575D7003FDAD2?OpenDocument

¹⁹² DESA, "World Economic Situation and Prospects 2011". See:

¹⁹³ DESA, Global and Regional Outlook. See: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/financial-crisis/outlook.shtml

briefs provide regular updates on the economic evolution of different countries and regions. Its response to the crisis also involves capacity-building programmes in developing countries to facilitate better monitoring of the impacts of external shocks on overall macroeconomic performance and, more specifically, on poverty levels. ¹⁹⁴ It likewise provided support, in the form of supplementary macroeconomic expertise, to the Financial Crisis Working Group (see: General Assembly section above). The MDG Gap Task Force meanwhile monitors fulfillment of commitments – including ODA, market access, debt relief, access to medicines and technologies – with regard to the MDGs. ¹⁹⁵

Another key area of DESA concern with regard to the crisis is financing for development. It advocates for the Monterrey Consensus and the Doha Declaration to be combined with thoroughgoing reform of the international financial architecture to ensure a more stable and inclusive pattern of global growth. In confronting the social impact of the crisis, DESA has also been active through the Division for Social Policy and Development, which provides analysis, advisory services and training to both developed and developing countries. The biennial "Report of the World Social Situation", which aims to identify social trends and facilitate better policy design, is one of the few UN documents to give substantial attention to human rights in its exploration of the current crisis. ¹⁹⁶

DESA's Division for Sustainable Development aims to improve integration and coherence between economic, social and environmental policies. Through its role as secretariat to the UN Commission for Sustainable Development, it has set out to foment "true multilateralism and international partnership" in the face of multiple, interlocked crises. The DSD also provides analysis of impacts of the crisis on developing countries and works to build partnerships and cooperation, at both the inter-agency and inter-organisational levels, to tackle the ongoing quagmire. DESA's response to the crisis has also included efforts in the fields of forest management, statistics and monitoring, and gender. With regard to the latter, the "2009 World Survey on the Role of Women in Development", ¹⁹⁸ highlighted the disproportionate impact of the crisis on women, and the need for gendered responses to confront the situation.

Some of the other principal DESA reports concerning the social impact of the global financial and economic crisis have included:

http://www.un.org/esa/socdev/rwss/docs/2010/fullreport.pdf

¹⁹⁴ DESA, Capacity-Building Projects. See: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/financial-crisis/development-assistance.shtml

¹⁹⁵ DESA, MDG Gap task Force: Overview. See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/mdggap/index.html

¹⁹⁶ DESA, "Rethinking Poverty: Report on the World Social Situation 2010". See:

¹⁹⁷ Commission for Sustainable Development, Statement of Secretary General, "In the face of crises, states must act together or risk cycle of poverty, despair", UN Dept of Public Information, New York, 13 May 2009. See: http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs//2009/envdev1048.doc.htm

¹⁹⁸ DESA/DAW, "2009 World Survey on the Role of Women in Development", United Nations, New York, 2009. See: http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/public/WorldSurvey2009.pdf

- "Millennium Development Goals Report 2011".
- "Report on the World Social Situation 2011: The Global Social Crisis". 200
- "MDG GAP Task Force Report 2010". 201
- "World Economic and Social Survey 2011".²⁰²
- "World Economic Situation and Prospects 2011". 203
- "World Economic Situation and Prospects 2011: Mid-2011 Update".
- "Millennium Development Goals Report 2010". 205
- "World Economic Situation and Prospects 2010". 206
- "Rethinking Poverty: Report on the World Social Situation 2010". 207
- "State of the World's Indigenous Peoples". 208
- "MDG GAP Task Force Report 2009".²⁰⁹
- "World Economic and Social Survey 2009". 210
- "Millennium Development Goals Report 2009".²¹¹
- Working Paper: "Impact of the Global Economic Crises on Civil Society Organisations". 212
- Working Paper: "Growth, Poverty and Inequality: From Washington Consensus to Inclusive Growth".²¹³
- Working Paper: "Labour Markets Trends, Financial Globalisation and the current crisis in Developing Countries". 214
- Working Paper: "The Terrible Simplifiers: Common Origins of Financial Crises and Persistent Poverty in Economic Theory and the new 1848 Moment".
- Working Paper: "Managing Financial Instability: Why Prudence is not Enough" 216
- Working Paper: "Should Financial Flows Be Regulated? Yes". 217
- Working Paper: "Impact of the Global Crisis on the Achievement of the MDGs in Latin America". 218

¹⁹⁹ "Millennium Development Goals Report 2011", UN DESA, Geneva, 7 July 2011. See:

http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/news/statistics/mdg-report-2011.html

²⁰⁰ "Report on the World Social Situation 2011: The Global Social Crisis", UN DESA, Geneva, 22 June 2011. See:

http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/news/social/world-social-situation-repor.html

²⁰¹ "MDG GAP Task Force Report, September 2010", New York. See:

http://www.un.org/esa/policy/mdggap/mdggap2010/mdg8report2010_engw.pdf

²⁰² World Economic and Social Survey", UNDESA, 5 July 2011. See: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/news/policy/wess-2011.html

 $^{{\}it See: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/wesp/wesp_current/2011wesp.pdf}$

²⁰⁴ "World Economic Situation and Prospects 2011: Mid-2011 Update", UN DESA, New York, May 2011. See:

http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/news/policy/economic-recovery-challenge.html

²⁰⁵ See: http://mdgs.un.org/unsd/mdg/Resources/Static/Products/Progress2010/MDG_Report_2010_En.pdf

²⁰⁶ See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/wess/wesp2010files/wesp2010.pdf

See: http://www.un.org/esa/poncy/wess/wesp2010/fullreport.pdf

²⁰⁸ See: http://www.un.org/esa/socdev/unpfii/documents/SOWIP_web.pdf

²⁰⁹ See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/mdggap/mdg8report_engw.pdf

²¹⁰ See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/wess/wess2009files/wess09/wess2009.pdf

²¹¹ See: http://mdgs.un.org/unsd/mdg/Resources/Static/Products/Progress2009/MDG_Report_2009_En.pdf

Eva-Maria Hanfstaengl, "Impact of the Global Economic Crises on Civil Society Organizations", DESA Working Paper 97, New York, September 2010. See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2010/wp97_2010.pdf

²¹³ Alfredo Saad-Filho, DESA Working Paper No. 100, "Growth, Poverty and Inequality: From Washington Consensus to Inclusive Growth", DESA, November 2010, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2010/wp100_2010.pdf

²¹⁴ Rolph van der Hoeven, DESA Working Paper No. 99, "Labour Markets Trends, Financial Globalization and the current crisis in Developing Countries", DESA, October 2010, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2010/wp99_2010.pdf

²¹⁵ Erik S. Reinert, DESA Working Paper No. 88, "The Terrible Simplifiers: Common Origins of Financial Crises and Persistent Poverty in Economic Theory and the new 1848 Moment", DESA, December 2009, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2009/wp88_2009.pdf

²¹⁶ Yilmaz Akyüz, DESA Working Paper No. 86, "Managing Financial Instability: Why Prudence is not Enough", October 2009, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2009/wp86_2009.pdf

²¹⁷ Gerald Epstein, DESA Working Paper No. 77, "Should Financial Flows Be Regulated? Yes", DESA, July 2009, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2009/wp77_2009.pdf

Marco V. Sánchez and Rob Vos, DESA Working Paper No. 74, "Impact of the global crisis on the achievement of the MDGs in Latin America", DESA, June 2009, New York, See: http://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2009/wp74_2009.pdf

- Policy Brief: "Till Debt do us Part: the Urgency of a Sovereign Debt Workout Mechanism".²¹⁹
- Policy Brief: "The Trillion Dollar Plan". 220
- Policy Brief: "Massive, Globally Coordinated Fiscal Stimulus is Needed: Going from the Drawing Board to Swift Action".
- Policy Brief: "Bubbles, Busts, and Bailouts: Lessons from the Global Financial Meltdown".

Conclusion

It has been argued by activists and economists alike that the global financial crisis might represent an opportunity for the existing economic system to be reformed, with people-centered policies being placed at its core. Such moments of potential transformation, when decision-makers and legislators around the world are collectively obliged to take pause and reevaluate their economic and political models, are few and far between in the course of history. A review of the United Nations efforts to confront the crisis would seem to indicate this opportunity is being lost, however.

With the exception of the special rapporteurs, and to some extent the ILO, the UN's response to the recession has failed to take human rights as guiding principles underpinning recovery measures. A great deal of lip-service has been paid to the "human aspects" of the downturn and the importance of protecting the most vulnerable, but the implicit consensus seems to have been that rights are a residual matter and the priority is to restore economic growth and stability. In this regard, the imperative of getting the economy "back on track" has left little room for consideration of where the train might be heading.

That a genuinely human-rights-centred economic system might emerge from the ongoing debacle was arguably too much to hope for. It is clear that the worst recession humanity has experienced in 70 years represents an important and historic juncture, however, and it is precisely through such crises that societal transformations occur. Furthermore, it is neither naive nor unrealistic to expect the values and standards embodied in existing UN human rights conventions to be afforded a reasonably pervasive presence in both the design and implementation of policies to confront any global crisis. Given the extent of human suffering

DESA Policy Brief: "Massive, globally coordinated fiscal stimulus is needed: going from the drawing board to swift action", DESA, January 2009, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/policybriefs/policybrief11.pdf

²¹⁹ DESA Policy Brief: "Till Debt do us Part: the Urgency of a Sovereign Debt Workout Mechanism", June 2009, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/policybriefs/policybrief29.pdf

DESA Policy Brief: "The Trillion Dollar Plan", DESA, March 2009, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/policybriefs/policybrief13.pdf

²²² DESA Policy Brief: "Bubbles, busts, and bailouts: Lessons from the global financial meltdown", DESA, November 2008, New York. See: http://www.un.org/esa/policy/policybriefs/policybrief9.pdf

stemming from both the recession itself and the economic system that caused it, failure to fully capitalize on this moment of opportunity can only be described as a tragedy.	

About This Paper

This paper was written by Luke Holland, a consultant researcher with the Center for Economic and Social Rights.

About Us

The Center for Economic and Social Rights (CESR) works to promote social justice through human rights. In a world where poverty and inequality deprive entire communities of dignity, justice and sometimes life, we seek to uphold the universal human rights of every human being to education, health, food, water, housing, work, and other economic, social and cultural rights essential to human dignity. Extreme poverty and rising inequality should not simply be considered an inevitable tragedy. Rather, they are often the result of conscious policy choices by governments and other powerful actors (such as corporations or international financial institutions) that undermine people"s access to the full range of human rights. CESR therefore seeks to hold governments and other actors accountable to their obligations to respect, protect and fulfill economic and social rights, as well as civil and political rights.



Fuencarral, 158-1°A, 28010 Madrid, Spain Tel: +34 91 448 3971, Fax: +34 91 448 3980

162 Montague Street, 3rd Floor, Brooklyn, NY 11201, USA
Tel: +1 718 237-9145, Fax: +1 718 237-9147

E-mail: rights@cesr.org www.cesr.org